MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE RESOURCES AND SERVICES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE,

HELD ON WEDNESDAY, 10TH JANUARY, 2024 AT 6.45 PM IN THE COMMITTEE ROOM - TOWN HALL, STATION ROAD, CLACTON-ON-SEA, CO15 1SE

Present:	Councillors P Honeywood (Chairman), M Cossens (Vice-Chairman), Bensilum, Griffiths, S Honeywood, Newton, Smith and Steady
Also Present:	Councillors Baker (Housing & Planning Portfolio Holder), Barry (Leisure & Public Realm Portfolio Holder) and M Stephenson (Leader of the Council & Corporate Finance and Governance Portfolio Holder) (all item 34 (part) only)
In Attendance:	Lisa Hastings (Deputy Chief Executive & Monitoring Officer), Damian Williams (Corporate Director (Operations and Delivery)), Lee Heley (Corporate Director (Place & Economy)), Gary Guiver (Director (Planning)), Richard Barrett (Assistant Director (Finance & IT) and Section 151 Officer), Ian Ford (Committee Services Manager), Keith Durran (Committee Services Officer) and Bethany Jones (Committee Services Officer)
Also in Attendance:	Anastasia Simpson (Assistant Director (Partnerships)

31. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Doyle (with no substitution).

32. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest by Councillors in relation to any item on the agenda for this meeting.

33. QUESTIONS ON NOTICE PURSUANT TO COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 38

On this occasion no Councillor submitted notice of a question.

34. GENERAL FUND AND HRA BUDGET PROPOSALS 2024-25

The Committee heard how the initial General Fund and the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) Budget proposals for 2024/25 had been considered by Cabinet on 15 December 2023.

The Committee had been provided, as part of the material for them to consider, the following:

1) Appendix A, Updated General Fund Financial Forecast / Budget 2024/25

At its meeting on 15 December 2023, it was resolved that Cabinet:

- a) approves the updated Financial Forecast and proposed budget position for 2024/25 as set out in report the Cabinet report and its appendices (Appendix A);
 and
- requests the Overview and Scrutiny Committees' comments on this latest financial forecast and proposed budget position for 2024/25.
- 2) <u>Appendix B, Updated Housing Revenue Account Business Plan and Budget</u> Proposals 2024/25

At its meeting on 15 December 2023, it was resolved that Cabinet:

- (a) approves the updated Housing Revenue Account (HRA) 30 year Business Plan, which includes the proposed revised position for 2023/24 along with budget proposals for 2024/25; and
- (b) requests the Resources and Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee's comments on this latest HRA financial forecast.

The Committee had before them the Leader of the Council, supported by the Assistant Director of Finance and IT, the Portfolio Holder for Housing and Planning, supported by the Corporate Director for Operations & Delivery and the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Public Realm, supported by the Corporate Director for Place and Economy.

A series of written questions had been previously compiled by the Committee and put to the Portfolio Holders. The Portfolio Holders' responses had been provided in writing and circulated to the Committee prior to the commencement of the meeting. The Minutes of this meeting record those questions and responses below. Further supplementary questions were asked of Cabinet Members and responses provided and they are also recorded below.

During the question and answer section of this item, Councillor Steady, with the aim of transparency, reminded the Committee that both he and Councillor Barry were Members of Brightlingsea Town Council.

Question to which Portfolio Holder	Question from Member of the Committee	Submitted Question	Answer from Portfolio Holder
	H	DUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT	
Cllr Baker	Clir P Honeywood	Can you set out for me how the HRA budget aligns with the Council's approved existing Housing Strategy 2020-2025 'Delivering Homes to meet the needs of local people'?	I do not believe it does, the Strategy was published just before we were hit with the Covid pandemic, and since then we have seen high inflation, meaning higher prices, along with the current Cost of Living crisis. The aspiration to

			build/deliver 200 new council homes was highly ambitious, however currently the demands of impending regulation from the Regulator of Social Housing, building safety, a new decent homes standard and an increasing claims culture, are factors that take use of resources away from these aspirations, and towards ensuring the existing stock meets the appropriate standards, and is upgraded where necessary. The demands on the services supporting the HRA and Housing Stock are putting a strain on resources and I, together with officers, will be considering our approach to the scope of the Housing Investment Programme, recharges, procurement, and the use of any headroom within the 30-year business plan, which are considered necessary in order to meet the challenges ahead. Within the next few weeks, I will be speaking with officers to review the Housing Strategy 2020 – 2025, and am hoping to bring forward a revised strategy by the end of 2024.
Cllr Baker	Cllr P Honeywood	Supplementary questions	A
		Are we looking at joint ventures as a way to increase the Council's stock?	A written answer will be provided to this Committee.
		It appears that the Council is	The original strategy had big aspirations that we

		moving further away from the housing strategy, which was decided by Full Council last year, can this be explained?	feel need to be reviewed, so we are constantly reviewing and revising it, but we are not looking to rewrite it.
Cllr Baker	Cllr Steady	Is the HRA sustainable with the current size of the Council's social housing stock? From a budgetary point of view, if there was an optimal size of housing stock what would that be?	The Council has a 30 year business plan for the housing service that demonstrates the future sustainability of the service based on all of the current circumstances and information.
		Thinking of the public purse, is the Council actively taking steps to identify and dispose of those Council homes that take disproportionately greater amounts of maintenance/cost more to maintain (including any are listed); replacing those with	I do not think I can give an answer to that question, as I have just stated the Council has a 30-year business plan, which is currently sustainable, in regard to our current stock. Social Housing provision is a challenging environment, and providers, big and small, are facing significant challenges in meeting their own aspirations. Therefore, officer resource is directed at dealing with the stock we have.
		homes acquired using the receipt for the disposed of properties? If not, should that not be actively pursued?	The disposal of any dwelling requires careful evaluation and the consent of the Secretary of State. There are a number of properties within the current housing stock that take a disproportionate amount of resource to maintain/repair, and
		The Council has a stated policy of aspiring to deliver 200 additional Council homes in the District by 2025 (100 being in Jaywick Sands	therefore it is considered that it would be better for those to be disposed of, in order that resources can be focussed on the

and 100 in other parts of the District). Is this a continuing commitment of this administration?

remaining stock. A
number of proposals are
currently being prepared
for formal consideration. It
is highly likely that further
properties will be
identified and a
framework to deal with
this, in the form of a
Housing Asset
Management Plan, is
currently being prepared
for formal consideration.

Has any consideration been given to the transfer of the M&S store building in Clacton on Sea, to the HRA for conversion to Housing? If not the whole store, would it not be helpful to consider the upper floor for a Living Over the Shop (LOtS) scheme?

Can you set out for us the main loans used to fund the purchase of the Council's housing stock and when those loans have or will be settled? In this regard, on page 59 of the agenda pack it shows at line 10 the interest payments and line 11 the principal payments on those loans. In 2027/28, the interest payments reduce by some £330K. per annum. What does Cabinet propose to do with this opportunity?

There is a commitment of this administration to add properties into our housing stock, by the various means available. and where it is affordable to do so. As I have stated already, the aspiration to build/deliver 200 homes within the current Housing strategy was highly ambitious, but I personally do not believe that figure is achievable within the current strategy's time period. I have already outlined what I propose to do in regard to the Housing Strategy.

The building is currently under lease, until 2027, and is occupied by a retailer. There are a number of use and conversion options that may be considered in the future.

The following 6 loans were taken out to fund the 'purchase' of the Council's Housing Stock back in 2012:
Loan 1 £1.5m over 5 years with the loan being

fully repaid in 2017 Loan 2 £2.5m over 10 years with the loan being fully repaid in 2022 Loan 3 £5m over 15 years with the loan being fully repaid in 2027 Loan 4 £7.5m over 20 years with the loan being fully repaid in 2032 Loan 5 £8.5m over 25 years with the loan being fully repaid in 2037 Loan 6 £11m over 30 years with the loan being fully repaid in 2042

You are asking me to comment about something 3 years away, but I would suggest that any reduction in outgoing payments would be retained within the HRA account to support that budget, as although it may seem we will be £300k better off, but no one can predict what the maintenance costs, or other costs, within the HRA budget, might be at that time.

Question to which Portfolio Holder	Question from Member of the Committee	Question to be asked	Answer from Portfolio Holder
1101001		SENERAL FUND BUDGET	
Cllr Stephenson	Clir P Honeywood	In relation to the overall budget. What measures have you taken already and will take to ensure the expenditure in your Portfolio contributes to the savings requirement set out in the proposed budget for 2024/25, 2025/26 and 2026/27?	We have been and we will be continuing to work with Officers in the weeks and months ahead to identify options to support the Council's long-term financial future. The forecast risk fund has provided us with the time and flexibility to make well informed decisions and it is essential that we use this time wisely to maximise opportunities such as securing efficiencies, getting the most out of assets and generating additional income where possible. However, we recognise that given the scale of the savings required, avoiding reductions to the services we currently provide will not be possible. No member wants to see reductions in services but we need to recognise the tough decisions that have to be made, as the alternative is far worse. We do not want to end up like various Council's across the country that cannot set a balanced budget and have run out of money, which will have such a detrimental knock on impact on their local people and communities and will likely take them

			years to recover. In reflecting on our pledge to be open, honest and transparent we need to make sure we both inform and involve members and our residents in the associated activities and be clear about why such decisions will be necessary. Additional comments across the various portfolios are set out elsewhere in response to
			questions to the Portfolio Holders.
Cllr Stephenson	Cllr P Honeywood	Supplementary Questions Having read the report and the answers you have already supplied to my questions, I find them lacking detail, could you be more specific in how you are going to make up the shortfalls in the budget?	At present we are looking at: Careline review, this is underway and looking favourable. Homelessness, pushing Spendells to completion has helped us realise cost savings. Leisure, we are looking at ways to reduce our energy consumption and water bills but some of these solutions are too sensitive to talk about in this meeting. We have received a £200,000 grant from Government under a "Save the Swimming Pools" initiative. While we can't make a profit we are continuously looking at ways to reduce cost.

			We have to consider that closing the leisure centre would also infer its own costs and they must be taken into account for any decision can be made.
Cllr Stephenson	Cllr Cossens	Can we not put more effort into raising income rather than saving costs? This could be in conjunction with other Councils – has the Leader lobbied Government? (either on behalf of this Council or in conjunction with other Essex Authorities, or both)	As highlighted earlier, opportunities to generate additional income will continue to be an important element of supporting the Council's financial position now and in the future. The Council has always taken the opportunity to lobby the government wherever possible, which is something that I will be keen to continue doing, which may involve joining forces with our partners where necessary.
Cllr	Cllr Cossens	Supplementary Question	
Stephenson		As Leader do you think that we could use scrutiny to engage with other Local Authorities and lobby Government to change the law that stops us a local authority from making a surplus?	While sharing your sentiment, I haven't seen an appetite from other Councils to engage in such lobbying.
Cllr Stephenson	Cllr P Honeywood	Applying for grant funding in a more proactive manner may be a way of taking forward Council priorities without incurring additional cost pressures on the Council. Does the Leader believe this would be a positive way forward and see this approach adopted wholeheartedly?	Maximising external funding opportunities will be essential going forwards. This is also something that fits neatly with the list of potential future cost pressures that was mentioned earlier where we can explore opportunities to lever in external funding against the various items identified and it will also undoubtedly be a key

			activity to support the
			delivery of our corporate priorities.
Cllr Stephenson	Cllr Griffiths	Where are we with the sign off by the External Auditors of the previous year's accounts, which I believe still includes the accounts for 2020/21, and what are the risks of nasty surprises once they are signed off?	Frustratingly we are still awaiting the sign off of the 2020/21, 2021/22 and 2022/23 accounts by our outgoing Auditors. I understand that they will be providing an update to the next meeting of our Audit Committee towards the end of January. The risk of any surprises emerging from the audit of these outstanding accounts is negligible as the statement of accounts process relates more closely to the accuracy of the preparation and presentation of the Council's financial position rather than issues that will have a direct financial impact on the Council's budget.
		Between 10 November and 15 December, the forecasts show £1.024M of additional cost increases. Over £1M in about 5 weeks. What does that say about the budget management going forward for the Council?	As set out in earlier Financial Performance report, it was highlighted that work remained ongoing with Departments and Portfolio Holders with the aim of remaining 'sighted' on potential future cost pressures for consideration as part of finalising the draft budget that will be presented to Cabinet in December 2023. Earlier reports also listed a number of potential items. The work undertaken to date has therefore been based on updating this cost pressure position. The list of potential future

			cost pressures is maintained on a 'live' basis which demonstrates good budget management and therefore avoids surprises and ensures financial decisions are made in the context of the most complete financial picture as possible.
Cllr Stephenson	Cllr Griffiths	Supplementary Question From a Cabinet point of view, is there concern that the mechanism for reporting costs may leave Cabinet members unsighted on both budgets and Council initiatives due to fluctuating forecasts?	I don't think Cabinet Members are short-sighted most of them meet with their relevant Directors and Officers almost on a week basis. I certainly meet mine on a weekly basis. Are we shortsighted on it? Definitely not. Historically we had quarterly reports, now with regular reporting we have a chance to get ahead of problems.
Cllr Stephenson	Cllr Steady	Is there any opportunity through schemes to be funded from the Levelling Up Fund and Future of Towns projects in Clactonon-Sea and the Government's Capital Regeneration Project in Dovercourt for the Council's own revenue or capital schemes to be reduced (by displacing that expenditure with Government funding)?	No, the schemes which we are bringing forwarded through additional levelling up funding aim to be cost neutral, given the capacity funding that comes with them, but they are required to be for additional work, not to replace current investment in services that the Council already provides.
Cllr Stephenson	Cllr Steady	Supplementary Question If we're already partaking in	I met with Government

a scheme somewhere, a	officials today, in
levelling up scheme or an	Clacton, they're here for
initiative that is going to	a long deep dive into our
start adjacent to that, is	project pipeline and that
there any way that there	question was asked. The
could be a spin-off for the	answer is no, they were
initiative in as much that	very clear that the money
enhancing the overall	is for Clacton only.
scheme?	

Question to	Question	Question to be asked	Answer from Portfolio
which Portfolio	from Member of the		<u>Holder</u>
Holder	Committee	55 (1)	
Cllr Baker	Clir Doyle	On page 55 of the Agenda Pack I see reference to a £0.5M cost pressure per year from next year due to homelessness – including temporary (or emergency) housing. This cost pressure is after taking account of the Spendells Scheme to provide a set of temporary/emergency housing units rather than booking bed and breakfast rooms. What plans are in place to avoid that cost pressure and otherwise reduce the cost of temporary/emergency housing? For instance, providing further units like Spendells?	The project to bring Spendells House back into use is due to be completed by the end of the financial year 2023/24. The aim of that project is to reduce the cost pressures on the General Fund, That pressure will not be realised straight away but I am hopeful that it will be quite quickly. I am very committed in exploring the potential for similar schemes, both within the current housing stock and also by potential acquisition of suitable properties. I am unable to give exact details but I can confirm that officers, in consultation with me, have considered two potential sites for
		What is being done to limit the time and therefore expenditure, of people in temporary accommodation?	acquisition within the last six months. Unfortunately, neither was suitable but I, and officers, will continue to look for potential and suitable locations.
			I am determined that the Spendells Project will be delivered on time, and this will assist with reducing the expenditure on temporary accommodation. Homelessness is a national problem, being a consequence of the broader housing and affordability crisis and

beyond the Council's immediate control, and budgetary pressures are created by the everincreasing homelessness presentation being seen by local authorities across the country. Investing in increased staffing, I am determined that the service will be more proactive in preventing homelessness. I would also point out that a new **Temporary Allocations** Policy and Homelessness Prevention Policy will be coming forward to Cabinet in the very near future. Reducing the time spent in temporary accommodation is dependent on the availability of suitable, and affordable, rented accommodation, both in the private and social/affordable sections. The Council works proactively to source private sector landlords and to ensure that new developments contribute new affordable homes under planning obligations. I have also asked officers to look at using, on a short-term basis, those properties that are potentially going to be listed to be disposed of and currently void, to assist where possible as temporary accommodation.

Cllr Baker	Cllr Steady	Supplementary Questions	
		Homelessness is a national a national problem as you as you stated in in your answer in the last paragraph where you've sked officers to look at using short-term bases properties that are potentially going to be listed and disposed of. Are these Tendring Council properties?	Yes, we do have a couple of voids that are on a list to be disposed of they are expensive to maintain, and we potentially would have to spend a lot of money to get them up to recent home standards, which is coming soon, but at the moment they are void so they're not being occupied. A couple of them can be used in this manner, as far I'm as aware one of them is
Clir Baker	Clir P	Have we considered a scheme, which has been utilised in other Authorities, whereby Glamping Pods are used within properties to give homeless people address? Primarily with the potential of using the M&S building in Clacton to facilitate it?	aware one of them is being used but I'm not sure about the other one. The building you are speaking if is still under lease at present so that is not possible. They are called Homelessness Pods and I have spoken to Officers about this as I was at a presentation in relation to this topic, from a large social housing provider who has supplied 10 of these Pods to York Council, unfortunately those ones cost £100k each, but it is something I would like to explore further.
Cllr Baker	Cllr P Honeywood	Supplementary Questions What is the current situation with Voids?	We are at about 2%.
Cllr Baker	Cllr P Honeywood	In relation to the overall budget. What measures have you taken already and will take to	Housing: A potential cost pressure of £500k to deal with homelessness has been identified, however as

ensure the expenditure in your Portfolio contributes to the savings requirement set out in the proposed budget for 2024/25, 2025/26 and 2026/27?

already stated Spendells House is due to be completed by the end of the financial year 2023/2024. I am hopeful that will relieve some, not all, of the pressure, as no one can predict the number of people that will come to the council claiming to be homeless. Work on prevention is also key, and the more that we as a council can do to help in this is vital. and this is why a new Homelessness Prevention Policy is being brought forward soon. Helping to keep people in their homes is surely a much better option than having to be placed in temporary accommodation. Potentially acquiring more properties of our own, to be used as temporary accommodation, similar possibly to Spendells House, would also help, and I refer to my previous answer to Councillor Doyle's question.

Planning: The review of the Local Plan is to be progressed in line with overarching principles agreed by the Planning Policy and Local Plan Committee in December 2023 that include updating rather than rewriting the Plan, using best use of existing information and evidence and carrying out only proportionate, necessary

			and affordable updates to relevant technical evidence – with the aim of ensuring the updated Plan has a sound basis whilst achieving best value for money for Tendring's residents at a time of significant financial pressure. In the Development Management process, the Planning Team has been delivering various improvements to its processes and procedures to improve efficiency and performance in the determination of planning applications. This includes reviewing the
			local validation list and Council's pre-application service with the intention of improving the quality of planning applications and to ease the amount of time and resource required to determine them. The Council has secured funding through the government's planning skills grant to assist with this. Through increased
			training for Planning Committee Members, we look to minimise the risk of planning decisions that, on appeal, could be deemed unreasonable and that could expose the Council to awards of costs.
Cllr Baker	Cllr Steady	The budget identifies £500,000 per annum for homelessness services – how can that be more effectively	I would refer you to my answer to Councillor Doyle's question, and point out that the sum of

delivered?	£500k is a forecasted 'cost pressure' for 2024/2025. As I have previously said, I believe more work to prevent people from becoming
	homeless is vital, and officers will be undertaking this going forward in line with the upcoming Homelessness Prevention Policy.

Question to which	Question from Member	Question to be asked	Answer from Portfolio Holder
<u>Portfolio</u> <u>Holder</u>	of the Committee		
		In relation to the overall budget. What measures have you taken already and will take to ensure the expenditure in your Portfolio contributes to the savings requirement set out in the proposed budget for 2024/25, 2025/26 and 2026/27?	There are two broad areas I have focused on so far to bring contribute to savings. Firstly, energy reduction, as Leisure facilities use energy intensively. Further details are included in my answer to Cllr Steady, but if we are successful in current funding bids to the Swimming Pool Support Fund, in addition to the projects already funded such as the swimming pool covers, are projects to save well over £100,000 a year. The Council also applied for and received £388,717 from the Government's Swimming Pool Support Fund to cover additional energy costs for the three leisure centres. The second is to increase income, and here I have had the opportunity to build on the work started under the previous administration. The Leisure Centres have 4,800 members, which is expected to bring £1.2 Million a year. This is
			nearly double the number of members the gym had a year ago. This increase in income is a mix of the right pricing strategy and
			inclusive range of courses and activities on offer in our facilities. It also includes the 3G pitch which is now operational

			and bringing in £32K since opening in July. I look forward to bringing forward a Sports and Activity strategy in Spring to Cabinet, and financial sustainability will of course be part of that work.
Cllr Barry	Cllr Steady	What is being done in respect of Leisure Centres (including swimming pools) to reduce energy charges incurred in running those centres/pools?	To reduce energy charges incurred in running these facilities, the following is being undertaken: Variable speed drives have been installed across the leisure centre pools. Estimated energy savings per year are £12,500. Procurement for new LED lights across all leisure centres within the facilities and car parks is underway, and we hope to have a contractor appointed in February. The exact costs and savings will be established at that time, and orders will be raised following a decision by the corporate director, in consultation with the portfolio holder for corporate finance and governance. Contracts are being finalised at present for the pool covers across the centres, and it is hoped that these will be installed by the end of March. Estimated energy savings per year are £79,400. Two bids have been submitted to the Swimming Pool Support Fund Phase 2 for the following projects; TDC should hear back on

			whether they have been successful by the end of January:
			1. Oil boiler replacement at Clacton Leisure Centre. Estimated Energy Savings per Annum is £9,000
			2. New Building Management System at Walton on the Naze Lifestyles Estimated energy savings per year are £4,050.
			3. New Air Handling Unit at Walton on the Naze Lifestyles: Estimated Energy Savings Per Annum: £21,800
			Additionally, the appointment of contractors to prepare plans for lower-carbon heating systems in the council's estate is underway.
Cllr Barry	Cllr Steady	Supplementary Questions	
		I am concerned that the "good news" stories are not getting out there enough.	The Communications Team do a great job in getting the news out there. Some of these are still going through the process and have not been published yet.
			The new Communications Strategy is being drafted and will be submitted to Cabinet in the near future. I do agree with the sentiment that TDC needs to do more to promote itself and be more visible to the public.

Cllr Barry	Clir Doyle	What is being done to make Leisure Centres more cost neutral to the Council, including local tourism facility marketing, through hotels etc? By way of an example, there could be hotels without swimming pools offering access to the Council's pools for guests and thereby extending the offer from the hotel as well as bringing new trade to the Council's Leisure facilities with payment coming from the hotels.	I have set out in detail in answers to other councillors the work we have underway to increase income, to reduce energy costs, and to bring forward a Sports and Activity Strategy in the Spring. At present, Leisure Services uses social media, internal marketing, and also links into local schools to advertise activities, encouraging more people to take up sessions. This approach is working well, as demonstrated by the substantial increase in members, almost doubled to 4,800 overall and 3000 for Clacton Leisure Centre. The financial impact of these are referenced in my earlier reply to Cllr Paul Honeywood's question. In the past, there has been a direct arrangement with hotels and holiday parks whereby the leisure centres have provided passes for the pools to allow those staying in the local area to use the centres with their families and friends. We will review the potential to reinstate this offer in in our future marketing plans.
Cllr Barry	Cllr Smith	Who owns the solar panels on the Clacton Cricket Club pavilion next to the Clacton Leisure Centre in Vista Road, Clacton-on-Sea?	The solar panels are owned by a private company called Freetricity Commercial Limited. The company occupies the roof of the building under a 25 year and 6 month underlease granted by

Resources and Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee

10 January 2024

	Clacton Sports Club in March 2012.
	March 2012.

THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS ARE TO PORTFOLIO HOLDERS WHO HAVE PROVIDED WRITTEN REPLIES AS FOLLOWS. AS THEY WERE NOT REQUIRED TO ATTEND THE COMMITTEE MEETING THE QUESTIONS AND REPLIES WILL NEED TO BE READ INTO THE RECORD OF THE MEETING.

Question to which Portfolio Holder	Question from Member of the Committee	Question to be asked (followed by supplementary question(s) based on response – initially from questioner – and others only I time permits)	Answer from Portfolio Holder (If time is tight the question and the response may be read into the record rather than spoken)
Clir I Henderson	Clir P Honeywood	In relation to the overall budget. What measures have you taken already and will take to ensure the expenditure in your Portfolio contributes to the savings requirement set out in the proposed budget for 2024/25, 2025/26 and 2026/27?	The Economic and Tourism portfolio has focused on bringing funding into the Council to deliver priorities, and drawing on the capacity funding that comes alongside the awards to enable delivery of the schemes. For example, there is or will be the following capacity funding available for levelling up schemes: Levelling Up Fund: £70,000 has been received in the 23/24 financial year, and DLUHC have advised that a further £40-£60,000 will also be made available. This can also be used to support CRP if needed Long term plan for Towns: £50,000 has been received Levelling Up Partnership: £45,000 has been received Accelerator: we will receive £50,000 for this which can be used for support if need be, but after discussions with the MP this will be used directly on projects In relation to the Airshow, the Council is considering

			how best to draw in sponsorship to reduce the costs of the event to the Council. In addition, we continue to work with funding partners such as the Arts Council and the Heritage Lottery to consider options for future investment in the District.
Cllr Placey	Clir P Honeywood	On page 57 of the Agenda Pack, it states that there will be a one-off unavoidable net cost for Careline in this year of £120k and £296k in 2024/25. Can you set out what those cost pressures are and why a break-even position is not possible? How certain are we that that cost pressures will end in 2024/25 or will we see costs pressures then in 2025/26?	A staffing restructuring is taking place to reduce costs and an Options paper will be submitted to Cabinet over the next few months. The cost pressures relate to staffing and the digital switchover. The Options paper is the key document which will determine the future of the service. At this stage, you have the worst-case scenario cost pressure for 2024/25 and until the Options paper is completed, I would not like to comment on 2025/26, as we need to see the outcome of the review, which is being undertaken by a specialist Officer from the Finance team.
Cllr Placey	Cllr P Honeywood	In relation to the overall budget. What measures have you taken already and will take to ensure the expenditure in your Portfolio contributes to the savings requirement set out in the proposed budget for 2024/25, 2025/26 and 2026/27?	I keep all service areas under review to ensure that they are contributing the Corporate priorities, including savings requirements. It should be noted in Partnerships that I have a number of posts that are externally funded by the Alliance and DWP that are contributing to the delivery of the Council's priorities. I have two service areas where I have implemented

			additional reviews :
			Careline - An Options review and a restructuring are currently being undertaken. The restructuring consultation is taking place this month and the Options paper will be submitted to Cabinet over the next few months.
			Career Track - The Council's apprenticeship service, Career Track, is supported by the Council in its work to provide employment opportunities for those within the District who may otherwise struggle to progress. The service does not break even due to the fixed fees that can be charged which are set by national government. These fees have not been increased since they were established in 2017. The service is however, going to commence charging for resits to support the budget position going forward. The authority provides an additional investment into the service on an annual basis.
Cllr Bush	Clir P Honeywood	In relation to the overall budget. What measures have you taken already and will take to ensure the expenditure in your Portfolio contributes to the savings requirement set out in the proposed budget for 2024/25, 2025/26 and 2026/27?	We are preparing for new waste and recycling collection and street sweeping arrangements from 2026. I cannot guarantee that the new arrangements will offer a financial saving as inflationary pressures are not in our favour in this respect. I can assure you though, that we will be seeking best value for money in what is delivered.

Engineering: My team off officers is working towards a programme of replacement of drop in flood boards as part of a longer term invest to save scheme.

The team is preparing proposals for a Cliff and Coast Policy that is aimed at limiting liabilities by providing for judicious interventions and the seeking out of external funding opportunities.

Currently we are reviewing the Climate Change Action Plan that was originally adopted in 2020. The focus of the action plan is carbon reduction, which is primarily reducing the amount of energy the council uses, and so what it spends on energy. So whilst this action plan includes potential expenditure, it provides opportunities for spend to save by reducing energy usage. A briefing paper on the progress with the Climate Change Action Plan is being prepared for the Committee to be circulated later this month.

Streets/lighting - The team has put in place a trial group of solar powered streetlights at Jaywick. Evaluation is ongoing but the idea has potential to create revenue savings and contribute to carbon reduction.

I have also asked for an unadopted roads policy to be drafted. There is significant demand for such

			discretionary works but that demand has to be carefully evaluated against available budgets. Transport - The team is evaluating options for a fleet decarbonisation strategy with the aim of finding efficient ways to procure and use vehicles that are both suitable for the various works uses and as low carbon as they can be.
Cllr Kotz	Clir P Honeywood	In relation to the overall budget. What measures have you taken already and will take to ensure the expenditure in your Portfolio contributes to the savings requirement set out in the proposed budget for 2024/25, 2025/26 and 2026/27?	As mentioned elsewhere, maximising efficiencies will play a key role in balancing the budget / forecast. IT will undoubtedly be a key element in helping to unlock such efficiencies and we will continue to work with Services alongside our external partners such as other local authorities and software providers to generate savings opportunities for the Council. I have asked the property team to review the 72 sites that had been identified as potentially surplus in order to narrow down the areas of work and prioritise activity into a sharper focus in order to drive forward receipts and efficiency where it is appropriate to do so. The Property team is managing the redevelopment of the Honeycroft site. Work is about to start on site and will generate saving through homelessness reduction. I have requested resolution of a number of leasehold

			matters where lease renewals or other matters have been outstanding for some time. The council is supportive of community groups through the CAROS scheme and it is important that all of the beneficiaries and potential beneficiaries are taking part on a level playing field. Having up to date agreements is also important with regard to legal and other risks and liabilities. In the bereavement area I have asked officers to investigate ways in which the wider financing of the service including balancing of incomes and costs across the service and the development of ideas for
			added customer value. Public conveniences are facilities that are sensitive in terms of public support. However, the provision is costly. A review of the strategy will have to look at delivery options and rationalisation.
Cllr Kotz	Cllr Steady	Have we still got a preferred contractor list? If we have, can others be added? When work is completed is it checked to ensure we are getting value for money? Is it easy for a contractor to be taken off the list if the above is not	Services may have their own preferred contractor contacts, however, procurement rules still apply when seeking services and the relevant values for particular tender processes apply. Services should be managing the contract and
		obtained?	any performance/standard issues throughout. Specifically in relation to Operational Services, there is no preferred list.

			All of the work that is carried out at a larger scale is subject to competitive quotes or tenders. Where projects are tendered, they are open to all. Anyone wishing to bid for works or supplies can begin at the Doing Business With the Council page on our web site.
Cllr Kotz	Cllr Steady	Supplementary Questions I am concerned at the use of the words "may" and "should", the language should be more positive and certain.	A written answer to be provided.
Cllr Stephenson	Cllr Bensilum	Supplementary Questions There's some very basic cost savings, LED lighting, to pool covers I that occurs to me that very basic cost savings and we're only doing it now. Why do you think that is and more importantly can we commission some sort of review to look for other very basic cost savings?	Unlike the public sector, we have lengthy processes to go through, a procurement process and very specific governance, before we can take action on most things. Every department is asked to review their spending each year and try to find cost savings measures but if a recommendation was to come from this Committee to undertake a review, it would be considered at Cabinet.
Cllr Barry	Cllr Bensilum		The Climate Change Action plan is due for renewal and it will address measures taken, build on them and look to bring in new measures to balance spend.

After an in depth discussion it was moved by Councillor P Honeywood, seconded by Councillor Griffiths and unanimously **RESOLVED** that the following recommendations be submitted to the Cabinet namely that:-

(a) Portfolio Holders review the individual cost pressures and cost savings across their respective service areas and explain how they are managing that process;

- (b) this Committee must be consulted on both the review of the Housing Strategy and on any revised Strategy proposals that come forward before the Cabinet makes any decisions on this matter;
- (c) a longer term Savings Plan be produced to ensure longer term financial sustainability and that it be submitted to this Committee for scrutiny in the first quarter of 2024/2025;
- (d) a review be carried out of the Council's preferred service providers/contractors to ensure compliance with the Council's Procurement Procedure Rules; and
- (e) a review be carried out on whether to introduce a "traffic light" risk management system to manage cost pressures.

35. <u>INTERIM REPORT OF THE COUNCIL'S ENFORCEMENT ARRANGEMENTS TASK AND FINISH GROUP</u>

The Committee heard from the Director of Planning as he outlined a report that provided the Committee with the interim Report from its Council Enforcement Arrangements Task and Finish Group. This interim report had been submitted as the Task and Finish Group had concluded the element of its enquiry concerning Planning Enforcement. The interim report was set out in the Appendix to the Officer's report. The intention of the whole enquiry was recorded as:

"To identify the extent to which here are further steps that can be taken to further achieve a fair and equitable use of enforcement powers, taking account of relevant information and that the resources made available for enforcement are used to best effect."

Members heard that the Council, on 11 July 2023, had approved an enquiry through this Committee into the matters set out below. The Committee had subsequently approved that this enquiry would be undertaken through a Task and Finish Group and following a published decision the Task and Finish Group had been formed and the enquiry was underway.

"Council Enforcement arrangements, including:

- (a) Planning Enforcement (and other areas) where decisions are taken 'in the public interest' whether to take particular enforcement action. To look at written statements to support the basis of such judgements and the matters demonstrably weighed up in reaching such decisions,
- (b) The existing and possible opportunities for information to be provided by Ward Councillors in respect of matters which may attract enforcement action and decisions to not take enforcement (given the unique role of Councillors in representing their Ward).
- (c) The extent to which enforcement powers are looked at in a silo or corporate way to ensure that (within the purposes of particular enforcement powers) the Council considers the ability to address non-compliances robustly.
- (d) The experience of fly tipping on public land and the actions to deter such fly tipping

(e) The use of mobile CCTV cameras overly and covertly to identify offences and potentially, offenders."

The enquiry had addressed, to this point, elements (a), (b) and (c) above in relation to Planning Enforcement. The interim report referenced the enquiry to this point. Further phases of the enquiry would concentrate on points (d) and (e) from the above scope and that it might return to points (b) and (c) as it considered other enforcement matters within the scope of the enquiry.

After a brief discussion it was moved by Councillor P Honeywood, seconded by Councillor Griffiths and unanimously **RESOLVED** that the following recommendations be submitted to the Cabinet to approve on the basis that the relevant recipient of the approved recommendations will have the recommendation concerned referenced to them namely that:-

- (1) the pilot monthly update list on planning enforcement cases (showing Ward, location, alleged planning breach and reference number) be rolled out to all Councillors from the start of January 2024 and that, in the list, those cases relating to the same premises be cross referenced or be shown sequentially and allegations of breaches around the creation of Houses in Multiple Occupation be clearly identified.
- (2) moves be made to utilise the functionality built into the Planning computer software system, Uniform/Public Access, in order to provide up to date details on planning enforcement cases through the website. This use should be timed to commence from 1 April 2024 for new cases, that existing live cases be added as updates are made to those cases during 2024/25 and that in March 2025 a report be provided to Councillors of those cases not available at that point on the website through the stated software packages.
- (3) the following be instigated in relation to arrangements across the Council to support joined up and effective enforcement:
 - a. The pilot arrangements for action logs being created for meetings of the Operational Enforcement Group (that are associated with matters discussed at meetings of that Group (and are then monitored away from meetings of the Operational Enforcement Group)) be implemented fully going forward. These action logs would also include relevant responses concerning information held by other service areas of the Council about premises that are referenced to the Group by any one of the service areas who are represented on the Group (including 'NIL' responses if appropriate).
 - b. A mechanism of alerting service areas who are represented on the Operational Enforcement Group of live enforcement cases in each of the other service areas on that Group, an ongoing basis, be developed and implemented so as to improve the knowledge flow in the Council of allegations and provide for appropriate enforcement and timely interventions to be made to secure the best interests of the Council, its residents and businesses with a view to raising public confidence in the

Council's competence to secure those best interests and deliver 'smarter' working across service areas.

- c. A protocol be developed setting out the corporate expectations on individual service areas to identify the types of information that service areas hold, and examples of where that information could reasonably be expected to be utilised to support enforcement action or service delivery in that service area or another service area. By way of example, Council Tax Collection could usefully benefit from information around properties being empty for a year as the Council Tax payer may then be subjected to an empty property premium being applied to the Council Tax bill for the property. Another example would be around information that the Licensing Team were to revoke a Licence held by a Business and the potential need for swift action to recover unpaid Business Rates.
- (4) a mechanism for reviewing activity in respect of planning enforcement cases which have been live for over a year be developed and maintained with a view to avoiding the status quo continuing and resulting in an ever reducing harm assessment in respect of those cases to the point that the infringement/noncompliance becomes permitted by default/legal action is not an option as it is then out of time. The intention of the review is to ensure that issues are not missed and appropriate action is taken by the Council.
- (5) as part of good and reasoned decision making, a policy statement be developed or reviewed on the use of 'public interest' within Planning Enforcement as the reason for either taking or not taking particular enforcement action. The policy statement is to set out the considerations officers must take account of. In each case where 'public interest' is to be utilised to support a planning enforcement decision, an assessment of the competing elements of the public interest in taking or not taking that particular enforcement action are to be set out in writing with an indication as to why taking or not taking action outweighs the other public interest and that assessment is to be endorsed by a more senior officer.

36. <u>DELIVERING AGAINST THE COUNCIL'S CORPORATE PLAN 2022-28 - INITIAL PROPOSALS FOR HIGHLIGHT PRIORITIES FOR 2024-25</u>

The Committee heard that at Cabinet's meeting held on 15 December 2023 (Minute 62 referred), Cabinet had considered a report of the Leader of the Council & Portfolio Holder for Corporate Finance and Governance (A.2), which had reminded Members that the Council's strategic direction was set out in its Corporate Plan which was a fundamental element of the Council's Policy Framework. The Corporate Plan ('Our Vision') had been adopted unanimously by Council on 28 November 2023 (Minute 76 referred) and covered the period 2024-28. Key elements of delivering against the adopted Corporate Plan would be through annual highlight priority actions approved by the Cabinet. The 2024/25 initial proposals for highlight priorities had been set out at Appendix B to the Portfolio Holder's report. Through that report, Cabinet had been invited to adopt those initial proposals for consultation purposes before finalising its

highlight priorities for 2024/25; which would involve consideration of the outcome of the consultation undertaken.

It was reported to Members that recognising the rationale for the Portfolio Holder's recommendations was to set out openly for all concerned the initial proposals for highlight priorities for 2024/25 and that this supported the openness agenda of the Council and provided an opportunity for engagement with the public, businesses and partners on those initial proposals. Through consultation it was hoped that the views received could help shape the priorities that would finally be adopted (within the reality of the Council's budgetary position). Cabinet had therefore -

"RESOLVED that Cabinet resolves that -

- (a) the initial highlight priorities for 2024/25, as set out at Appendix B to report A.2, be approved for consultation;
- (b) all Councillors, other partners and the public be invited to consider the initial priorities referred to in (a) above; and
- (c) the outcome of the consultation referred to in (b) above be reported to Cabinet on 15 March 2024 in order that Cabinet can formally adopt its finalised highlight priority actions for 2024/25."

A copy of the published Leader of the Council's report (and its appendices) to the Cabinet meeting held on 15 December 2023 were attached to Officer's covering report.

Members heard that in relation to the stewardship of the Tendring Colchester Boarders Garden Community, for any development to take place, stewardship must be in place or planning applications would be rejected.

After some discussion it was moved by Councillor P Honeywood, seconded by Councillor Griffiths and unanimously **RESOLVED** that –

- (a) the following recommendations be submitted to the Cabinet namely that:-
 - (1) any new measures arising from the new Climate Change Action Plan must be fully costed and resourced or planned to be fully costed and resourced and set out how they will be funded; and
 - (2) the performance against the delivery of the Priorities must be closely monitored.
- (b) Cabinet be also informed that, in the opinion of this Committee, the Stewardship Arrangements for the Tendring Colchester Garden Community must be treated as a priority as they are vital to the success of this project.

The meeting was declared closed at 8.33 pm

Chairman